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MINUTES OF A PLANT SAFETY GROUP MEETING 

Date: Wednesday 8th March 2017
Time: 10:00am
Location: iPro Stadium, Derby County Football Club, Pride Park, Derby DE24 8XL
PRESENT:
Scott Reynolds
BBGE


Peter Halliwell
BBGE

Colin Mannion
Bachy Soletanche


Keith Bolton
Bachy Soletanche


Mick Brown
Bachy Soletanche


Shaun Shillin
Bachy Soletanche


Stephen Ako
Bachy Soletanche


Les Hall
Bauer Equipment


Neal Willis
Expanded


Richard Nicholls
Expanded

Jonathan Pearson
FK Lowry


Pat McKay
FK Lowry


Alistair McDonald
Franki Foundations


Michael Findlay
Franki Foundations


Lee Cain
Keltbray 

Mark West
Liebherr

Barry Rice
Murphy


John Scannell
Murphy


Rob Wain
PCP


Neil Harris
Roger Bullivant


Owen Pritchard
Soilmec

Gary Levers
Van Elle

In the Chair:
Phil Hines
Bachy Soletanche
	No
	TOPIC
	ACTION

	1.
	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
	

	
	Steve Wilkinson (Aarsleff), Mark Lee (ABI), Graeme McWhirter (Bauer), Michael Finch (Casagrande), Steve Joynson (Cementation Skanska), Brian Kellaher (Keller), Jim Unsworth (Martello), Damian Shepherd (PCP) and Mark Nelson (Soilmec).
	

	2.
	MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING
	

	
	The Minutes of the meeting held on the Tuesday 29th November 2016 were approved.

	

	3.
	MATTERS ARISING
	

	a)
	Terms of Reference 

Phil Hines is drafting the terms of reference based upon the discussions held within the group and at the Quarterly meeting. These will be circulated ahead of the next meeting and all are encouraged to input into them.

	P Hines

 

	b)
	Concrete Blowing Out Fatality (Non piling)

The Secretary reported that there had been a non-piling related fatality during a concrete blowing out operation. Rob Wain (PCP) commented that as yet he had no further information than what had been reported in the press, but urged all to check their procedures and valves on concrete pumps. 
Neal Willis reported that he had met with other FPS Members to work on determining a safer procedure for clearing hoses. He reported that Expanded had found an interim solution of using grout in place of compressed air. This reduced the pressures necessary to clear the pipes. 
Keith Bolton highlighted that the FPS Concrete Pumping Guidance only provides a set of considerations and not a minimum safe procedure. Phil Hines agreed the guidance was due for review and it needed to recommend a method for catching blowing out balls as the guidance was not adequate as it currently stands. 

In discussion it was agreed that Keith Bolton would lead a small group to lead improvements in the guidance including reviewing blowing out processes to determine a safe practice recommendation. Neal Willis, Rob Wain, Gary Levers and Lee Cain agreed to assist. 


	K Bolton, 
N Willis, 
D Shepard, 
G Levers, L Cain 



	4.
	ROD AND TOOL HANDLING 
	

	a)
	Bachy Presentation on Current Solutions
Steve Ako delivered a presentation and showed two videos on Bachy’s solution for mechanising the process of rod handling – see links below.
http://bit.ly/2nXiGEA
http://bit.ly/2o9cFlz
http://bit.ly/2nrSW29
He explained that this takes all manual handing out of incline drilling operations and general piling activities where there is enough headroom and space to operate an excavator. It was established that around 40% of those present were carrying out rod handling activities. 
One of Bachy’s site teams was present and answered questions on the system. They explained that it was a quicker process than traditional manual handling of rods. Some level of experience was necessary in rotating shears, grabs and stillages. Trestles were often used in order assist with this. It was explained that good 360 Excavator operators should be able to adapt to using the tool. In their recent experience assessing ten operators on using the tool only one failed their assessment. 

It was asked whether there were stability issues with the excavators. Steve explained that it was necessary to size appropriately and many stability calculations were undertaken to ensure the safe working limits were established and worked to. 

It was commented that there are many sites where there is not room for an excavator and that alternative solutions need to be found for these circumstances. It was also asked whether driven piles and large and heavy augers could be handled using the tool. It was explained that there was some flexibility in the tool and driven piles could be manipulated with them, but some augers were more difficult to manage with the tool. 

Phil Hines commented that he felt the system was a big step forward in terms of safety and reduced the risks from miscommunication between driver and the second man. He challenged everyone to get involved so that better solutions could be developed and applied in all situations. 
It was asked whether the BDA had been involved so far. Phil said that this had not happened but will be in time. He anticipated that they would have some push back from them as their membership is larger and less well aligned on these sorts of issues. 

	

	5.
	CORONERS REPORT ON FATALITY 2014 INVOLVING RS70 RIG
	

	
	The Secretary reported that the FPS had formally responded to the Corner following a Regulation 28 notice. He thanked everyone for feeding back on the matters of concern raised by the Coroner. There was no consensus that had emerged from the responses as suggestions re the orientation of greasing valves and pressure release systems were not found to fundamentally address the issue of fluid under pressure representing a potentially fatal risk to operatives carrying out track tensioning activities. 
The Secretary agreed to circulate the formal response to Members for reference, No further action would be required from the FPS by the Coroner on this issue. 


	FPS Secretary

	6.
	FPS GUIDANCE IN DEVELOPMENT
	

	a)

b)
	Published to the FPS Website

The Handling of Long Loads on Forks

This had been published online
Pre-Augering of Large Casings
This had been updated by the Technical Committee to include a warning about the level of ground water. This will be circulated and published online. 
                                                                                                                                                                           
	FPS Secretary



	7.
	SAFETY ALERTS
	

	
	Overall it was commented that all should be sharing Safety Alerts and near misses. It was recognised that legal issues could prevent this, however it is important that information is shared in order to collectively address safety issues. 
SA232 – Tracked Dumper Incident
This occurred on a Crossrail project where a misuse of equipment occurred. A winch rope had been attached inappropriately to the dumper working on an incline. This failed leading to the dumper sliding down the incline and the driver jumping clear. The key learning was that the points of restraint need to be designed for the circumstances they are being used for. 
SA233 – Fingertip Amputation while Assembling the Cage
No discussion.
SA234 – Connection of Central Bars
This incident was an example of people trying to do the right thing by using trestles to help operatives moving bars. However these fell over leading to the IP being struck by one of the bars. The use and design of trestles needs to be thought through in order to exclude this risk. 
SA235 – Grease Valve Fatal Accident
This SA reflects the advice given by other manufacturers in relation to grease valves that fail during operation. These should be replaced with approved replacement valves and not repaired and reinstalled. 
SA236 – Thermal Insulation Blankets
Thermal blankets have been introduced on to site by one Member following an incident where an IP was left exposed to heavy weather while awaiting an ambulance. It was reported that portable gazebos can also be used to protect an IP from the elements. 
SA237 – Near Miss Winch Rope Failure
This incident occurred on a mini-rig while lifting casings and augers where the rope failed near the head of the winch. The load had been well within its tolerance level. It was therefore suspected that the load had been trapped at some point and the movement of the mast had incorporated significant load into the role that had damaged it or lead it to become overloaded. It was thought that this might be similar to the Brevini winch failure from the previous year. 
SA238 – Lifting Operations
It was reported that similar incidents had happened in the past where mesh had been used to hold together cages. It was also commented that cages were being delivered in pre-slung lifting bands which had been inadequate to the task. 

	

	8.
	EN16228
	

	a)
b)
	Methods to Safely Remove or Replace Components
Keith Bolton raised the issue of lack of conformity of new rigs with EN16228 when it came to the safe removal of components. Under the standard methods of safe removal should be provided by the manufacturer, however this was generally not being adhered to, possibly because they wanted customers to use their fitting service.
In discussion it was felt that the documentation of these processes was increasing the size of the user manuals and formed part of the problem of these being too unwieldy for a contractor’s own maintenance teams to use. This in turn was part of a wider issue of operatives having to make their own risk assessments against manufacturer’s recommendations on how to carry out maintenance. 
Phil Hines asked the group what the FPS collectively wanted from Manufacturers in order create a workable situation. 

Manufacturers were asked to formulate their views of the requirement to provide safe component removal procedures under EN16228. It was agreed that a wider discussion was also needed on how best to provide fitters with sufficient instructions to minimise the risks in carrying out maintenance
Conflict with ISO TC82 “Rock Drilling Equipment”

The Secretary reported that a conflict between a proposed ISO standard and EN16228 had arisen. This was due to a few rig manufacturers who are unhappy with the guarding requirement attempting to get around this requirement by using an alternative standard for “rock drilling equipment”. He explained that the issue was being addressed by the EFFC via their support of CEN/TC 151 WG3. 
The issue is potentially serious for contractors as it may lead to non-compliant machinery being bought and used on site, leading in turn to serious incidents and prosecution by authorities who will enforce against the EU’s machinery directive, which requires protection from the moving parts of a rig. 

	AM Plant Providers

Plant Agenda 

	9.
	RIG BEARING PRESSURE SPREADSHEET
	

	
	Four workshops had been held to date across two days by Derek Egan. These had trained FPS Members and non-Members in the use of the sheet. Another workshop shall be held in the first half of the year assuming there is demand. 
	

	10.
	BIM MODELS/INSTRUMENTATION
	

	
	No discussion.
 
	

	11.
	BFPA - UPDATE
	

	a)

	Common Standard for Hydraulic Systems used on Piling Sites
Following the previous meeting the BFPA had been approached about the potential for developing a piling specific course for hydraulic systems. The BFPA were willing to develop this, however, they would require operatives to undertake their basic training course in the first instance before progressing to a specialised course. 

Keith Bolton commented that he believed the basic course would cover the FPS needs adequately and there would be no need to develop something more. 

It was therefore agreed that everyone interested in putting operatives on a course for hydraulic systems should send indicative numbers through to the Secretary so that a cost can be negotiated and CITB funding explored. 


	All/Secretary



	12.
	MUTUAL RECOGNITION OF RIG DRIVER QUALIFICATIONS
	

	
	It was reported that the EFFC are planning to achieve harmonisation of training across Europe by developing a basic training standard that can be taken into each country’s qualification frameworks. This has been prompted by the lack of training available in some countries and wildly varying regulatory regimes across the EU. This should then provide a basis for achieving mutual recognition. 

	

	13.
	ENVIRONMENTAL ISSUES/TRENDS
	

	
	Concrete wash-off was raised as an ongoing issue. The Secretary reminded everyone that they needed to send in their procedures to Steve Joynson who had committed to review them to develop a best practice document. 
Phil Hines raised the subject of the available training around environmental issues. Les Hall commented that Bauer offer a great deal of training around these and other issues but get very little take up. It was agreed the manufacturers’ training prospectuses should be circulated to all for information. 


	FPS Secretary

	14.
	INNOVATION IN RIG TECHNOLOGY AND DESIGN 
	

	
	Associate Members were asked to share any innovations that they were working on with the group. Les Hall reported that Bauer are field testing a Kelly bar system at Battersea that self regulates the boring speed. 
All were encouraged to share information on this topic. 

	

	15.
	REPORT AS NECESSARY
	

	a)
b)
	EFFC
No Discussion
FPS Safety & Training Forum

No discussion (meeting to follow the Plant Group)

	

	16.
	ASSOCIATE MEMBERS DISCUSSION POINTS AND ISSUES
	

	
	Les Hall raised the issue of the inconsistency in the application of FORS rules to plant. Lee Cain commented that the written rule is that 3.5t plant and above should be FORS compliant. Owen Pritchard commented that it generally had to be applied to everything by customers. He said that Soilmec were Silver compliant which they had found to be selling point. 
It was agreed that all Members should be surveyed on whether they were FORS compliant or not in order to determine who widespread the scheme had become. Phil Hines commented that he would support it becoming a minimum standard. It was agreed to discuss it at the next meeting.  

	FPS Secretary

Plant Agenda

	17.
	ANY OTHER BUSINESS
	

	
	Gary Levers said that they had received three visits from the HSE in three weeks. They had been interested in the guarding of rigs but their inspectors had been unaware of the FPS guidance on rig guarding (PUWER).
Post Meeting Note: Auger Catchers were not discussed at the meeting, Andy Eggleston and Neal Willis to report at the next meeting. 

	

	
	DATES OF 2017 MEETINGS
	

	
	All meetings will be held at the Derby Conference Centre, London Road, Alvaston, Derby, DE24 8UX.
· Thursday 1st June 2017 at 13:00pm
· Wednesday 26th July 2017 at 10:00am
· Tuesday 28th November at 13:00pm
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Member of the Ground Forum
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